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Presidentôs Report 

I think that most of us can agree that that the summer of 2012 has been one of 
the busiest on record for land surveying in the province.  Surveyors and their 
staff are working extended hours, often without the necessary human resources 
to keep up with demand.  This situation has led to the  ANLS  office receiving  a 
number of calls from the general public complaining about surveyors not 
returning calls, not getting their work in on time or simply refusing to take on 
survey assignments. 
 
The ANLS has little authority to mandate how a person should run their 
business;  however,  we are concerned with how members interact with their 
clients and the perception that the public may have of our association.  In light of 
this, please consider the following when taking on new land surveying 
assignments during these busy times: 
 
1. Be honest with potential clients, if you can't get to their work for two or three 

weeks (or longer), then tell them, so they are not left in a lurch on a closing 
day.  Well-managed client expectations at the commencement of a project 
can avoid costly disputes on delivery schedules down the road. 

 
2. Maintain professional and courteous communications with your clients.  Most of them realize we are not 

building widgets, and that circumstances can arise that may delay their job: keep them or their legal 
counsel informed. 
 

3. Listen to your clients "learn to read them" - many clients may be under undue stress related to a divorce, 
a death in the family, the selling of a family home, etc.,  and a survey is just something else that they have 
to do before an event can occur.  Become a good listener and remain objective.  

 

On another note, some of us may find ourselves involved in a mediation process where a third party is 
attempting to resolve a difference in opinion between two other parties, normally a surveyor and their client.  
The mere fact that this formal process, which is recognized in the Land Surveyors Act 1991 and triggered by 
a formal sworn complaint, is ongoing shows a willingness of the parties involved to compromise.   The 
mediation process is cost effective and can get matters dealt with in a timely manner; however, in order for 
the process to be creditable, the parties  (surveyors in particular) must follow through on agreements made 
within stipulated timeframes.   
 
It has come to Council's attention that some surveyors are not following through on commitments made 
during a mediation process, which is of grave concern to Council and will be dealt with very aggressively to 
ensure that credibility is maintained in our discipline process.  In such situations, the Secretary-Treasurer 
may formally issue a formal complaint against the noncompliant member or direct that the matter be sent to 
the Discipline Committee for a formal disciplinary hearing. Please help us to avoid such situations. 
 
On a more positive note, plans are well underway for our 60th Annual General Meeting, which will be held in 
Gander, NL, May 23-25, 2013.  We have confirmed that Dr. John McLaughlin, a world renowned cadastral 
expert, will deliver a keynote address at the gala dinner, which will focus on a futuristic look at what our 
profession will be in 60 years time.  Please mark your calendars for this noteworthy event. 

 

   Ian Edwards, P.Eng, NLS, CLS 
  President 2012-2013 

 

The 
Newfoundland Surveyor 
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Secretary-Treasurerôs Report 

Good Day Members: 

The improvement within our office structure is striking.  Over the last two years 
Paula and Lynn have undertaken a renaissance of our operations.  I believe we 
have positioned the association for professional growth.  This is growth both in 
numbers and quality of work.  Long overdue, our association is beginning a 
stage of professional awareness that will eventually lead to land survey services 
that are truly in the publicôs best interest. 
 
As our own worst critics, it has been repeated time and again that our quality of 
work, in many instances, is not to an acceptable standard.  This will now change 
as we begin our program of professional development.  This will place a form of 
reporting on all members that is consistent with the reporting that all other 
associations have implemented.  Professional development and the protection of 
the public interest in land tenure is now a combined goal. 
 

Professional development of our members has led to capped iron pins placed 
with a greater proliferation today than ever before.  Yet, we are still challenged 
with certain surveyors operating in a void of compliance.  This will change as we 

all embrace the fact that we must protect the publicôs interest in land and provide the required services. 
 
Professional development will see our members 
gathering for seminars, courses and instruction on best 
practices.  We operate in a system where one aspect of 
our work is reviewed by a government authority, Crown 
Lands while within another arena of land tenure, the 
Deeds Registry we see deeds registered that cannot be 
interpreted correctly.  Professional development will 
enable us to have greater compliance on initial 
acceptance of our work at Crown Lands while providing 
the Registry of Deeds survey products that are correct 
and easily re-traceable. 
 
Professional development has been ñon the booksò and 
not implemented for too many years.  I congratulate 
council for their direction and leadership.  It is one thing 
to say you will do it, it has been quite another to say you 
have done it.  At last we are there, now let us all come 
together for what will be an education in itself, our 100% 
endorsement of the continuing professional development program. 
 
As treasurer, I am able to report that we are on budget.  This is no small task given the rising costs, 
increased public demands and national requests for further funding.  Our only source of revenue to meet our 
commitments is generally achieved through taxing our membership.  Thus, given that we all want to belong 
to an active, professional, membership driven association, our revenues must keep up with our expenses.  
This yearôs budget has been prepared and is being readied for council to review.  It is my belief that we must 
institute cost of living increases at a minimum on our revenue stream.  Thus, I will be proposing increases on 
all fees to offset our increased costs. 
 
As register, I am able to confirm that we have another new member with a mobility candidate passing their 
exam.  Further, there is another article student registered.  This is what is needed to ensure that we have 
sufficient numbers of professional land surveyors to meet the demand.  The next couple of years will see the 
impact of our skewed demographics on the number of registered members.  Our new members must be 
embraced as our future.  Let us all strive to leave the association a better place than we found it by providing 
the mentoring, guidance and article-ship periods our youth require. 

Keith Renouf, P.Eng, NLS, CLS 
Secretary-Treasurer 2012-2013 
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Executive Director Report 

In 2013, the Association will be celebrating 60 years so letôs take time to reflect 
where we have come from and take time to embrace progress and positive change 
as we move into the future. This milestone is a testament to the dedication of you 
the members and as you continue to take on the challenges ahead remember 
"Progress always involves risk; you can't steal second base and keep your foot on 
first." ð Frederick Wilcox  
 
 As you read through the Reports in this Newsletter, you will notice that Council of 
Management continues to work diligently to meet the associationôs mandate as well 
as the high demands the public has come to expect. It has been a hectic year for 
discipline with more than the usual inquiries and complaints however, council of 
management are encouraged that this will improve as the Association moves 
forward with the implementation of several new programs. The new disciplinary 
regulations, along with professional development and the peer review program will 
improve public confidence in our Association and the profession of land surveying in 
the province.  
 
Iôm looking forward to working with the Continuing Professional Development committee as we move forward 
with the Mandatory Continuing Professional Development Program (MCPDP), which is posted on the 
Membersô Only webpage. At the Fall Regional Meetings, the Professional Development Committee will be on 
hand to give a presentation on how this Program will be implemented. The first seminar to be offered under 
the Program will take place at the Regional meetings scheduled after Christmas. Stay tuned for details and 
dates. 
 
Early in the New Year and under the direction of council of management, the Quality Assurance Advisory 
committee will be establishing a Quality Assurance Program as per By-Law 21. The committee is meeting for 
a day long Workshop on November 28

th
 to evaluate and review different peer review models. Once 

evaluation is completed, the committee will make their recommendation to council for implementation.  The 
Wikipedia definition of peer review is - a process of self-regulation by a profession or a process of evaluation 
involving qualified individuals within the relevant field. Peer review methods are employed to maintain 
standards, improve performance and provide credibility.  Peer Review is an important component in ensuring 
professional service. The ANLS Peer Review Process will be a positive process that will encourage our 
members to adopt ñbest practicesò for their businesses. The Quality Assurance Advisory committee will work 
closely with the Professional Development committee to ensure continuous learning and improvement to 
service delivery to the public.  
 
I do need to touch on a more serious issue that affects you as a professional member and our professional 
body at large. I continue to receive calls informing me that there are still members of our Association 
continuing to disregard, ignore or refuse to acknowledge By-Law 12, SUGGESTED GUIDELINE FOR A 
MINIMUM SCALE OF FEES. Iôm getting the message all too often that some of our members are offering 
their ñprofessional productò at ñbargain basement pricesò. The definition of a Professional is an individual who 
is registered pursuant to a piece of provincial legislation and who is entitled to practice the scope of practice 
and to use the professional title defined under that legislation. In Newfoundland and Labrador, you are a 
small but unique group of individuals that own the title of Newfoundland Land Surveyor ï you have earned 
this title so charge fees appropriately.   
 
An article ñFrom the Vaultò is an interesting read and I thought it appropriate to ask the writer of the article, 
Eric Jerrett if I could reprint. Eric quoted the following:  ñIt is disappointing that there is a need to publish this 
letter 24 years later, but my loyalty to the Profession and the Association has not diminished and you have 
my permission to publish.ò  
 
The Manual of Practice will be going through some changes. Members will be advised of these changes 
early in the New Year. 
 

Paula Baggs 
Executive Director 
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A day long workshop is planned early in the New Year between the ANLS Liaison committee and members 
from the Department of Environment & Conservation ï Crown Lands Administration Division. This is a 
continuation of positive communication with Crown Lands as we continue to build on a lasting professional 
relationship. 
 
For those of you, who think that the Marker Review Program has gone by the way side, be assured that all 
members are periodically reviewed under the program. The past-president, secretary-treasurer and I will be 
inviting three members to drop by the office early in the New Year to review their marker purchases and 
placements.  
 
Nationally, I will be attending the College Conference 2012 - Inspiring Public Confidence on November 
21-23, 2012 in Toronto. This forum will be hosted by the countryôs largest professional regulator, The Ontario 
College of Teachers and will bring together leaders from the regulatory world, educators, researchers, policy 
makers, broadcasters and members of the public. I will be listening and engaging with keynote speakers 
Stephen Lewis, one of Canadaôs most influential commentators on social affairs and human rights and award 
winning television host and reporter Wendy Mesley. While there, I will be participating in 8 workshop 
sessions.  
 
All Upcoming Events will be posted on our Website and members will be kept up to date through the ANLS 
Emailers or ANLS Communiqués. Along with a couple of seminars, workshops and regional meetings, the 
biggest event for 2013 of course, will be the celebration of the Associationôs 60

th
 Anniversary. Plans are in full 

swing. Dr. John McLaughlin, Professor of Engineering and President Emeritus at the University of New 
Brunswick, has been booked as our Key Note Speaker. During Dr. McLaughlinôs administrative career at 
UNB, he served as Chair of the Department of Surveying Engineering, Vice-President (Research and 
International Cooperation), and Vice-President (Academic). Between 2002 and 2009, he was the University's 
17th President and Vice-Chancellor. As well, Pete Soucey may turn up spilling his comedic commentary, 
who knows ï stay tuned as the committee is planning a great social event! Under professional development, 
we have booked Donald Cooper. Donald is from Cooper Canada who became the world's leading maker of 
hockey equipment and a Canadian Brand icon, and has presented ñGrowth Camp for Land Surveyorsò to 
our sister associations across the country. He will be in Gander on May 23

rd
 presenting to the Newfound 

Land Surveyor. Be sure and mark your calendar today as Gander is one of our provinces most welcoming 
towns and a great place to celebrate 60 Years. The AGM date once again, May 23 - 25, 2013 the venue, 
The Gander Hotel, Gander, NL. 
 
There is too much to write about in one article, so I want to remind members that all communication is 
available on-line. This includes Emailers, Communiques, Newsletters, and Job Postings. Note as well that 
the Membersô Only section contains pertinent information for you, including all approved council minutes.  
  
I would like to thank everyone who contributed an article to this edition of The Newfoundland Surveyor with a 
special welcome to some of our AGM sponsors who have placed some colourful Adôs. We hope to continue 
to offer space in our Newsletter for our stakeholders and members who may be interested in advertising or 
writing an article of interest.  
 
Staying connected at the provincial level is only a click away www.anls.ca. If you canôt find what you are 
looking for on the website, just give me a call and I will be glad to chat with you. 
 
I look forward to your commitment as we work together for continued success. I want to wish you and your 
family all the best for the festive season ahead. 
 

http://www.anls.ca/
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Continuing Professional Development Committee 

The Association of Newfoundland Land Surveyors (ANLS) is committed to 
ensuring that the Objects of the Association are being met.  At the September 
28, 2012 council meeting, council recommended that the Continuing 
Professional Development Committee move forward with the Mandatory 
Continuing Professional Development Program (MCPDP) as of January 1, 
2013 with the first report to be submitted along with their application for 
registration renewal by December 2013.  ANLS will have a link to professional 
development for our members and our committee will make material available 
in this designated area for their use. I am hoping that these resources will be 
of interest to the members and will show the positive side of professional 
development and continuing education.   
 
This program is not meant to be overly burdensome or difficult for members to 
get their points.  For example you need a minimum of 20 points per year and 
by attending the AGM you will get 15, plus we will be holding several seminars 
throughout the year with one scheduled around the AGM that members can 
attend which will increase the point value further.    
 
This program will help our members keep up with the ever changing field of 
land surveying and in doing so increase productivity along with profits.  Finally, I encourage everyone to 
review the Mandatory Continuing Professional Development Program for discussion at the regional 
meetings, where the committee will make a presentation.  Feedback from these meetings will be invaluable 
to the committee as the document and the reporting form are still being reviewed for a recommendation to 
council.  I look forward to making this a positive experience for everyone. 
 
 
 

The LandGazette Report 

LandGazette continues to operate with less than anticipated activity.  The database now contains information 
on approximately ninety thousand parcels of land and reaches all corners of the province, due in a large part 
to the Crown titles layer of information.  IBL staff will be conducting training activities with Lands Branch staff 
during October 2012 and it is possible that activity may pick up a little at that time.     
 
The basic terms of the agreement with Crown lands will see the province provide semi-annual captures of 
the Crown titles layer to IBL; in return IBL has agreed to provide the Crown with free search access in 
LandGazette.  If they should find a document of interest they will have to purchase the attachments the same 
as any other registered user, which provides evidence that IBL continues to respect the surveyor's copyright 
in their respective documents. 
 
IBL technical staff are available during regular business hours to assist any member of the ANLS who may 
wish to activate their account with LandGazette and be able to view the wealth of information now available 
from the database. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
Ian Edwards, P.Eng, NLS, CLS 

Jonathon Williams, NLS 
Chair, CPD Committee 

 

LandGazette Exhibit at 59th AGM 

May 3 ï 5, 2012 
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The Act and Manual of Practice Committee Report 

The Act Committee has not met formally but we did attend a workshop on 
August 3. The workshop was prepared by our Executive Director, Executive 
Assistant and the student we hired to examine our Act and By-Laws (Lyle Shaw). 
Lyle did several presentations during the meeting including The Land Surveyorôs 
Act, 1991, By-Laws, Regulations and Manual of Practice. We also spent some 
time discussing the Disciplinary Regulations. 
 
Lyle has suggested in his report several changes that could be made to 
strengthen the Act. We know from the work that was put into changing our Act 
previously how time consuming and unpredictable this whole process can be. It 
is probably not something we should do unless we have some clear and well 
thought out reasons for opening our Act for changes. His points would make a 
good starting point when the time is right. 
 
 
 
 

Some of the points Lyle talked about are:Clarifying some definitions such as ñarticlesò, Certificate of 
Authorization and a Definition of Land Surveying. 

¶ Some clarification on when Regulations become effective. 

¶ Lyle had some ideas on how the holder of a Certification of Authorization should be treated in a 
disciplinary case. Now only the individual surveyor is looked at in a complaint and not the company 
he/she is employed with (in the case where there are a number of surveyors under the Certificate of 
Authorization). 

¶ We should look at adding a section to the Act providing for penalties for non-payment of fees. 

¶ He suggested that a section be added requiring that any survey plan being registered bear the 
original signature of the authoring surveyor. 

¶ Right now the Crown Lands Act authorizes a surveyor to enter onto private property in the 
performance of his duties. It was suggested that this should be in our Act. 

¶ Another section he felt was worth looking at was compelling someone to provide any written 
evidence as to the true location of a boundary. If the person is uncooperative the surveyor could 
request a Justice of the Peace to subpoena such evidence. 

 
Lyle has done an excellent job and has provided a starting point when we are ready to proceed on a new Act 
or revisions to our current Act. 
 
The Manual of Practice has been updated and is being reviewed by the Quality Assurance Committee.  One 
suggestion made by Lyle was to remove the section on Code of Ethics from the Manual and put in the ANLS 
Regulations as per the Act.  
 

 
Professional Surveyors Canada Report 
 
The latest news and information for Professional Surveyors Canada can be found in the Horizon Newsletter 
on the ANLS website under ñLinksò. 
 
If you are not already a member and would like to join, please following the link below. 
http://www.psc-gpc.ca/surveyors/index.php/en/join-now 
 
For further information on Professional Surveyors Canada, please contact Mr. Robin Davis at 
robin.carl.davis@gmail.com. 

Robin Davis, NLS 
Chair, Act and Manual of 

Practice Committee 

http://www.psc-gpc.ca/surveyors/index.php/en/join-now
mailto:robin.carl.davis@gmail.com
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Board of Examiners Report 
 
The Board of Examiners held two meetings since May 2012.  The Board has been actively involved in the 
following: 
 

1. Preparation of Databank Questions for Labour Mobility  

2. Reviewing Articleship Examination Questions 

3. Student Manual Update 

4. Student Project Process Review 

5. Keeping abreast of national issues (CBEPS) 

The following students are presently under articleship: 
 

Students Name Accepted Sponsor 

Janeil Parrott February 10, 2011 N.E. Parrott Surveys 

Clifton Hawco September 1, 2010 Arnold King, Hawco King Renouf 

Michael Laite October 24, 2011 Keith Renouf, Hawco King Renouf 

Joshua Mailman February 1, 2012 Keith Renouf, Hawco King Renouf 

Helen Davis July 18, 2012 Robin Davis, R. Davis & Associates 

   
The Mutual Recognition Agreement (Agreement on Labour Mobility for Land Surveyors in Canada) dated 
April 2012, was approved by a motion made by Council on May 2, 2012.   Unfortunately, ANLS was unable 
to send a representative to the ACLS National Conference to participate in the acceptance and official 
signing that took place on June 8, 2012, since then the Agreement was forwarded to Ian Edwards, President 
to officially sign.   Congratulations to the Professional Surveyors Canada Labour Mobility Coordinating 
Committee (LMCC) for their effort in getting this agreement to where it is today and to all sister Associations 
across the country who have fully endorsed this Agreement.  

 
PURPOSE OF MRA  

We, the undersigned, have agreed to enter into this Mutual Recognition Agreement (MRA) in order to comply 
with our obligations under the Agreement on Internal Trade (AIT), Chapter 7 (Labour Mobility). The purpose 
of this MRA is to establish the conditions under which a Land Surveyor who is licensed in one Canadian 
jurisdiction will have his/her qualifications recognized in all other Canadian jurisdictions that are signatory to 
this Agreement. [Quoted from Section 1.0 of the April 2012 MRA.] 
 
Mark Hatcher, NS, CLS, Labour Mobility Candidate is the second person to write and successfully complete 
the Newfoundland & Labrador jurisdictional exam under Labour Mobility. The Board has made formal 
recommendation to Council of Management to accept Mark Hatcher as a full member of the Association of 
Newfoundland Land Surveyors.  
 
On recommendation from the Board, Council of Management informed Larry Pals, ACLS, Chairperson, 
CBEPS that a motion was made at council to support the splitting of the subject matter for C3 Surveying into 
C3 Surveying and E2 Advanced Surveying.  With no opposition from other associations from across the 
country, the Association was informed that the changes would take place. However, ACLS had missed the 
response deadline and have since presented several arguments for this splitting not to take place.  Our 
Board along with Council of Management continues to monitor the situation and will inform members as new 
developments are received.  
 
The Board held the 2

nd
 annual student luncheon at the AGM in St. Johnôs.  Articling students and perspective 

students were invited to attend. Members from the Board were on hand to chat informally with the students.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ian Edwards, P.Eng, NLS, CLS 
Chair, Board of Examiners 
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60th Annual General Meeting 
 

Planning for our 60
th
 Anniversaryò is now in full swing.  Hotel Gander has been 

booked and we are in the planning stages for this occasion. 

Music, food, special events, special guest speakers and a ñfun filledò ladies 
program are all a part of the AGM planning. 

To celebrate our 60
th
 Anniversary, we are also looking at offering to our 

members and their significant others, a beautiful jacket embroidered with our 
association logo and 60

th
 Anniversary wording. 

Itôs our hope to send out an email to all our members by the end of December 
showing this item and the cost associated with this purchase and to ask for 
some feedback prior to making any purchases.  

A block of rooms has been set aside for fellow surveyors.  You can call the hotel 
at 256-3931 or access the hotels website at the address below to make your 
reservations.  I ñstrongly recommendò you book early. 

ñ60 yearsò providing professional surveying services to the general public is a 
milestone and is one certainly worth celebrating.  Further updates will be forthcoming as we get into further 
planning. 

Please set aside the weekend of May 23
rd

 ï 25
th
, 2012 to attend and support your association. 

See you all in Gander in May 2012. 

www.hotelgander.com 
www.hotelgander.com/reservations.aspx 

 
 

Wayne Hodder, NLS 
Chair, AGM Committee 

 

Front Row:  Keith Renouf, Ian Edwards, Neil MacNaughton, 
Back Row:   Wayne Hodder, Kenneth Masters, Bradley George, Jonathon Williams, 

Byron Sheppard 

Missing from photo:  Robert Way, Jim Burden 

 

Council of Management 2012 - 2013 

As we move into 2013, the 
Council of Management look 
forward to your continued 
support as the association 
celebrates 60 years in the 
province of Newfoundland 
and Labrador. 

http://www.hotelgander.com/
http://www.hotelgander.com/reservations.aspx
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